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Dear Colleague 

 

MESSAGE TO YORKSHIRE AND HUMBER SCHOOLS FROM PUBLIC HEALTH ENGLAND 

 

Over the past two weeks, the Yorkshire and Humber Health Protection Team has seen a substantial 

increase in calls from schools about winter illnesses such as diarrhoea / vomiting and flu-like illness. There 

have been increases across the whole region and, although the types of illnesses that are being reported 

are what we would expect at this time of year, the increase is earlier and greater than we have seen in 

recent years. 

 

This letter provides advice for schools on managing increased levels of illness and an information leaflet 

that can be shared with pupils, parents and staff if schools are concerned about increased absences from 

pupils / staff as a result of this kind of winter illness. 

 

We hope that by providing this advice / information to you, we can reduce the amount of work needed for 

all affected parts of the health and education systems. 

 

When to contact the Health Protection Team 

 

As we are now aware that winter viruses are circulating widely across Yorkshire and Humber, schools do 

NOT need to routinely contact the Health Protection Team to report increased levels of illness. However, 

schools are welcome to contact the Health Protection Team for support and advice in complex situations. 

 

We would like schools to contact us where there are reports of : 

- severe illness including hospitalisation 

- if the school is attended by high numbers of children with underlying medical conditions (or 

special needs) that might make them more vulnerable to serious infection 

- if there are unprecedented levels of parental concerns which have not been addressed through 

provision of the information leaflet and other routine measures / communications 

 

Advice on managing increased levels of illness 

 

The most important steps in controlling increased levels of winter illnesses are: 

 

(1) Excluding pupils and staff who are unwell: 

- Please ensure that pupils and staff who are affected do not come to school. 

- Adults and children who are affected by flu-like illnesses should stay off school until they have 

recovered. 

- Adults and children who are affected by diarrhoea and vomiting should stay off school until at 

least 48 hours after they last had diarrhoea or vomiting. 
  

http://www.gov.uk/phe


 

(2) Encouraging good hand hygiene: 

- Handwashing is an effective way to stop infections spreading. 

- Please ensure that all pupils and staff frequently wash their hands with warm water and soap 

(hand gel is not as effective as soap), particularly after using the toilet, after using a tissue to 

catch a cough or sneeze, and before eating. 

 

(3) Cleaning the environment: 

- In addition to making sure that any vomit or diarrhoea on school premises is promptly cleaned 

up according to your usual protocols, increasing general cleaning of the school environment 

can also help to reduce the spread of winter illnesses.  

- For example, you may wish to ensure that there is twice-daily cleaning of areas (with 

particular attention to door handles, toilet flushes and taps) and communal areas where 

surfaces can easily become contaminated (such as handrails).  

 

https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/health-protection-in-schools-and-other-childcare-

facilities/chapter-6-cleaning-the-environment 

 

Closure of schools 

 

We do not routinely advise that schools close when there are increased levels of D&V or flu-like illness. 

Closing schools does not usually provide any protection against catching these illnesses, as there are 

likely to be high levels of the same illness circulating in the community. Children and staff will still be at risk 

of catching the illness whether or not they are at school. 

 

Schools may choose to close for business continuity / staffing reasons or to facilitate cleaning of premises; 

this will be at the discretion of the school management team. However, there is no need for a school to 

remain closed for public health reasons. 

 

Flu vaccination 

 

The flu vaccine is the best form of protection that we have against influenza (flu). There are several strains 

of flu and even if there has been illness at school, the vaccine may offer further protection against other 

strains of flu. 

 

Parents should be encouraged to continue to engage in the school-based immunisation programme and to 

attend mop-up clinics if they miss scheduled sessions due to illness. 

 

Toddlers aged two and three, children and adults who are in risk groups for flu (including those aged 65 

years and over, pregnant women, people with long term medical conditions or weakened immune systems) 

should attend their GP or pharmacy for vaccination as soon as possible if they have not already been 

vaccinated. 

 

Thank you. 

 

Yours faithfully, 

 
Dr Nicholas Aigbogun 

Consultant in Communicable Disease Control 
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